KENNETH S. EDGE Chairman

W. MARSHALL FAIRCLOTH Vice Chairman

GLENN B. ADAMS
JEANNETTE M. COUNCIL
CHARLES E. EVANS
JIMMY KEEFE
LARRY L. LANCASTER



CANDICE WHITE Clerk to the Board

KELLIE BEAM Deputy Clerk

MEMORANDUM

TO: Policy Committee Members (Commissioners Council, Evans and Keefe)

FROM: Kellie Beam, Deputy Clerk to the Board KB

DATE: March 25, 2015

SUBJECT: Policy Committee Meeting - April 2, 2015

There will be a regular meeting of the Policy Committee on Thursday, April 2, 2015 at 10:30 AM in Room 564 of the Cumberland County Courthouse.

AGENDA

- 1. Election of Policy Committee Chairman (NO MATERIALS)
- 2. Approval of Minutes November 6, 2014 (Pg. 2)
- 3 Presentation on Continuation of the Joint City/County Human Relations Commission (Pg. 13)
- 4. Consideration of Revisions to the Cumberland County Animal Control Ordinance (Pg. 14)
- 5. Report Regarding Personnel Ordinance and Policy (Pg. 17)
- Consideration of Approval of the Revised Ordinance Regulating the Use of Water and Sewer Facilities Operated by the County of Cumberland (Pg. 18)
- Discussion Regarding the Requirement for Employees of any Agency that Delivers Services on Behalf of the County to Wear Name Tags for Identification Purposes (Pg. 20)
- 8. Other Items of Business
 cc: Board of Commissioners
 Administration
 Legal
 Communications Manager

County Department Head(s) Sunshine List

CUMBERLAND COUNTY POLICY COMMITTEE COURTHOUSE, 117 DICK STREET, 5TH FLOOR, ROOM 564 NOVEMBER 6, 2014 – 10:00 A.M. MINUTES

MEMBERS PRESENT: Commissioner Jimmy Keefe, Chairman

Commissioner Charles Evans Commissioner Ed Melvin

OTHER COMMISSIONERS

PRESENT:

Chairman Jeannette Council Commissioner Marshall Faircloth Commissioner Kenneth Edge Commissioner Billy King

OTHERS PRESENT: Amy Cannon, County Manager

James Lawson, Deputy County Manager

Rick Moorefield, County Attorney

Sally Shutt, Governmental Affairs Officer

Melissa Cardinali, Assistant County Manager for Finance/

Administrative Services
Buck Wilson, Public Health Director

Russ Rogerson, Fayetteville Regional Chamber George Turner, Civic Center Commission Rochelle Small-Toney, City of Fayetteville

Naynesh Mehta, MBM Hospitality Manish Mehta, MBM Hospitality

Richard Wiggins, Attorney for MBM Hospitality

Candice White, Clerk to the Board Kellie Beam, Deputy Clerk to the Board

Press

Commissioner Keefe called the meeting to order.

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – SEPTEMBER 4, 2014 REGULAR MEETING

MOTION: Commissioner Melvin moved to approve the minutes.

SECOND: Commissioner Evans VOTE: UNANIMOUS (3-0)

2. CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF A REQUEST TO MODIFY THE CIVIC CENTER COMMISSION MEMBERSHIP

BACKGROUND:

In 1991, the North Carolina General Assembly enacted a law creating the Cumberland County Civic Center Commission. The legislation provided for a sixteen (16) member board: the County Manager serving in an ex-officio and nonvoting capacity and fifteen (15) citizens appointed by the Board of Commissioners. The Civic Center Commission has requested the Board of Commissioners not fill the six (6) seats on the Commission that are due to expire on January 1, 2015. The Civic Center Commission also requests that the Board of Commissioners requests the local delegation to the General Assembly submit a bill to reduce the number of citizens on the Civic Center Commission from fifteen (15) members to nine (9) members.

RECOMMENDATION:

The Policy Committee recommends the Board of Commissioners honor the request of the Civic Center Commission recorded above.

George Turner, Civic Center Commission Chairman, stated the request made by the Civic Center Commission follows the recommendation of the benchmark study provided by Johnson Consulting in the spring of 2013. Mr. Turner stated the Civic Center Commission's request is to reduce the membership which is currently 15 (15) members to nine (9) members. Mr. Turner stated six (6) seats on the Civic Center Commission are due to expire on January 1, 2015 and are not eligible for reappointment. Mr. Turner further stated if those six (6) seats are not filled it would leave nine (9) members on the Civic Center Commission.

Mr. Turner stated the Civic Center Commission would also like to see more representation on the Civic Center Commission from the outlying municipalities such as Godwin, Falcon and Stedman.

MOTION:

Commissioner Melvin moved to recommend to the full board to approve the request of the Civic Center Commission to request a local act to reduce the size of the Civic Center Commission to nine members and not fill the six (6) upcoming vacancies which expire on January 1, 2015.

SECOND: Commissioner Evans

DISCUSSION:

Commissioner Evans stated he would like see a way for the Civic Center Commission to become more inclusive of members of neighboring municipalities and possibly have specific categories for individuals residing in Godwin, Falcon and Stedman. Mr. Moorefield stated the Board of Commissioners has the authority to appoint all nine (9) members to the Civic Center Commission. Commissioner Keefe stated his commitment to Commissioner Evans is to look at addresses when

appointments come up to get a more geographical representation on the

Civic Center Commission.

VOTE: UNANIMOUS (3-0)

3. RECONSIDERATION OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVES AGREEMENT FOR MBM HOSPITALITY, LLC.

BACKGROUND:

After conducting a duly advertised public hearing, the Board of Commissioners approved an economic development incentive agreement for MBM Hospitality, LLC, on September 20, 2010. The project was the Embassy Suites Hotel constructed at 4760 Lake Valley Drive, Fayetteville, North Carolina. The agreement was drafted by the county attorney, signed by then Chairman Kenneth Edge and delivered to Bo Gregory at the Chamber of Commerce in March, 2011.

Naynesh Mehta, the managing member of MBM Hospitality, LLC, asked the county attorney in the summer of 2014 how MBM Hospitality, LLC, would receive the incentive payment for 2013, its first full year of operations. The county attorney explained that the agreement had never been returned so there was no basis for the county to pay the incentives. Mr. Mehta stated that he believed the agreement he signed with the City of Fayetteville covered both the city and county incentives.

The county attorney had further discussions with Richard Wiggins, the attorney for MBM Hospitality.

It is important to note that the proposed County Agreement also incorporates a provision that proportionally reduces the amount of the incentives paid for any year that the taxable value is reduced by the County Board of Equalization and Review, the State Property Tax Commission, or by the general county revaluation of all real property. The County's valuation of the hotel has been appealed to the State Property Tax Commission.

The Board of Commissioners approved the incentives as Level 2 under the joint incentives policy based on the information that was presented at that time. At Level 2, the incentives payments commence at a 60% grant-back of the property taxes actually paid. The company is still requesting the same level of incentives even though it does not qualify for incentives under the joint policy because it is not rated with at least fifty (50) points. The county attorney points out that even under the original levels of investment and jobs, the project only qualified for a Level I incentive under the policy.

MBM Hospitality did enter into an agreement with the City of Fayetteville that was based on the project creating seventy-six (76) full and part-time jobs that paid more than the county median, one hundred and one (101) full and part-time jobs for residents, and an increase in taxable investment of \$25 million. The City of Fayetteville Agreement was amended in July 2014, to reduce the taxable investment to \$22 million. The City of Fayetteville's incentive payments commenced at a 70% grant-back of taxes paid.

It is apparent that different information about the project was submitted to the City and County. The county attorney cannot determine how the City Agreement came in at a Level 3 for incentives or even how the agreement approved by the county came in at a Level 2 for incentives.

The county attorney has calculated the points attributable to the project by the joint policy using both the part-time and full-time jobs; assuming the jobs have health insurance, retirement benefits, profit sharing and paid vacation; and at least five (5) jobs were created for persons living within two (2) miles of the site. This calculation is shown below:

		Orig. Points	Actual Points
Number of New Jobs Above the Median Wage	Points		
1-9	1		
10-20	2		2
21-50	5		
51-75	7		
76-100	9	9	
101-150	12		
150-200	15		
200+	20		
Total Possible Points	20		
Quality of New Jobs	Points	January St. 1997 I.	
Partial Employer Paid Health Insurance	1	1	1
Entire Employer Paid Health Insurance	3		
Retirement Benefits	2	2	2
Profit Sharing	2	2	2
Employer Paid Vacation	2	2	2
Employee-Owned Company	3		
Total Possible Points	10		
Number of Existing County Residents Hired	Points		
1-9	1		
10-20	2		
21-50	3		
51-75	5	* .	
76-100	7		7
101-200	9	9	
200+	10		
Total Possible Points	10		41-44-7
Project Location	Points		
Adopted Revitalization Zone	25		

Military Business Activity Zone	10		
Total Possible Points	25		
Level of Capital Investment	Points		
Under \$500,000	1		
\$500,000-\$4,999,999	5		
\$5,000,000-\$14,999,999	10		
\$15,000,000-\$24,999,999	15		15
\$25,000,000 and Above	20	20	
Total Possible Points	20		
	D		
Environmental Impact	Points		
Reuse of Existing Building	4		
Location in LEED Certified Building	4		
Other sustainable features (recycling, water reuse, etc.)	2		L
Total Possible Points	10		
Industry Cluster/Business Type	Points		
Defense Industry Cluster	6	,	
Company Headquarters	6		
Verified Supply-Chain/Sourcing Relationship with	4		
Cumberland County	4		
	10		
Total Possible Points	10	100 (100 (100 (100 (100 (100 (100 (100	SAY SHOWS A
Public Benefit			
Dedication in excess of statutory requirements	5		
Public infrastructure in excess of statutory requirements	5		
Creation of 5 or more jobs for residents within 2 miles	10	10	10
Total Possible Points	10		
Total Points Earned		55	41

Based on the county attorney's calculation and using the part-time jobs, the project was originally proposed earned fifty-five (55) points and as actually completed, it earns forty-one (41) points.

RECOMMENDATION/ACTION REQUESTED:

Consider whether to approve the new proposed agreement based on the project as completed with the provision to reduce the incentives proportionally with any further reduction in the taxable value.

Rick Moorefield, County Attorney, reviewed the background information and recommendation as recorded above and responded to questions.

Mr. Moorefield stated his recommendation is to grant MBM Hospitality, LLC, incentives at a Level 1 under the policy because a commitment had been made to offer incentives and the details of the project had simply not been represented accurately to the Board of Commissioners, as demonstrated by the differences between the City's agreement and the County's original proposal.

Richard Wiggins, MBM Hospitality Attorney, stated they are certainly willing to accept the recommendation of the county attorney at this time and think that is a fair and equitable way to resolve this issue.

MOTION: Commissioner Evans moved to recommend to the full board consideration

of approval to follow the county attorney's recommendation to award

MBM Hospitality, LLC, Level 1 incentives.

SECOND: Commissioner Melvin

VOTE: UNANIMOUS (3-0)

4. RECONSIDERATION OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVES POLICY

BACKGROUND:

The Board of Commissioners and the Fayetteville City Council adopted a Joint Economic Development Program in June 2010. The Chamber of Commerce requested the joint program to support its economic development activities. The Chamber of Commerce's economic developers believed it would enhance their efforts by having uniform program guidelines for discussions of incentives with prospective projects. The economic developers also sought the program as a means for the governing boards to consistently evaluate proposed projects.

Five (5) economic development incentive agreements have been approved by the Board of Commissioners since the program was adopted. Thus far, none of those agreements have been finalized. The first two (2) projects for which agreements were approved under the joint program would have been eligible for the first annual incentive payment this year. The first approved agreement was for MBM Hospitality. The Agreement was never signed by MBM Hospitality and MBM Hospitality is currently requesting a new agreement based on fewer jobs and less investment. The second agreement was with SSU. SSU never signed the original agreement and requested a different agreement based on fewer jobs and less investment a year after the initial approval. SSU did sign the second Agreement but did not make a request for its first annual incentive payment this year.

The points system for the percentage amount of the tax grant-back is just one component of the policy. The policy also requires that the project must serve a public purpose and must demonstrate that without the incentives, the project could not be developed sufficiently to accomplish the public purpose. The public purpose and economic

justification considerations are required by State law and the joint policy is written consistently with that State law.

It is the opinion of the county attorney that the joint program with the City of Fayetteville is a good approach and should be maintained; however, it is also the county attorney's opinion that the program has been so loosely applied to specific projects that the benefits the economic developers hoped to gain have simply been lost. This is for two reasons. First, the public purpose and economic justification components of the policy have been ignored. This is important because projects should not even be evaluated under the points-system if either the public purpose or the economic justification requirements are not met. Second, the criteria-based points system has been manipulated to generate the greatest amount of incentives instead of being used to consistently evaluate projects to generate the amount of incentives that is justified by the program. That is why the first two (2) projects were unable to comply with their respective approved agreements.

The public purpose and economic justification component cannot be ignored because these are legal requirements under State law. The points-system should not be manipulated because the projects must demonstrate they have met the obligations agreed upon in exchange for the incentives. When the project cannot demonstrate fulfillment of its obligations, State law prohibits the award of the incentive, or when the incentive payment has already been made, requires that it be recovered by the county.

The county attorney believes the joint program can be implemented in such a way that it will produce the benefits the Chamber identified when it requested the City and County to adopt it in 2010. The process by which projects are evaluated must begin with the public purpose and economic justification analyses. Only those projects which qualify under the public purpose and economic justification components should be rated by the eligibility criteria. The eligibility criteria need to be rewritten to better address the type and scope of the project that we are seeing. Some of the criteria should be restated to simply minimize the degree to which the language is subject to interpretation.

The county attorney has discussed these issues with Russ Rogerson, Chamber of Commerce, and believes that Mr. Rogerson agrees that the program can be strengthened with minor changes to the process and language.

RECOMMENDATION/PROPOSED ACTION:

The county attorney recommends that the Policy Committee direct county staff work with appropriate city staff and Russ Rogerson to rewrite the program language to address the issues discussed above for further consideration by the Policy Committee at its January 2015 meeting. The county attorney anticipates that the City will also support these changes.

Mr. Moorefield reviewed the background information and recommendation/proposed action as recorded above and responded to questions.

Mr. Moorefield stated he believes there is strong merit to having a joint policy between the City of Fayetteville and the County. Mr. Moorefield stated the current concept is good but the application of the concept and the language currently in place needs to be cleaned up. Mr. Moorefield stated his suggestion is to direct staff to work together with City staff and Chamber staff and come back with tweaks and changes in the language that everyone believes will be more useful for this purpose.

Commissioner Edge stated he feels there is a lack of communication and until the communication issue is cleaned up the policy revision will not fix anything.

Commissioner Faircloth stated he does not have a problem with the policy as written but he supports the policy being tweaked if it needs to be tweaked. Commissioner Faircloth stated all he wants is for the policy to follow State law and wants the Board of Commissioners to follow the policy. Commissioner Faircloth further stated the board has the authority to circumvent our own policy but does not have the authority to circumvent State law.

Commissioner Evans stated he feels the majority of the policy is good as written and he hopes that once it leaves the Board of Commissioners that it is presented in a manner that is reflective of what the board wanted.

Chairman Council stated she wants the City of Fayetteville and Cumberland County to be in agreement and work very closely together on this issue and feels there needs to be negotiating room in the policy. Commissioner Keefe stated he agrees with Chairman Council that it is imperative that the City and County agree on this policy.

Rochelle Small-Toney, City of Fayetteville, stated the City is more than willing to participate with the County on incentive programs. Ms. Small-Toney further stated she feels the points-system provides a certain amount of protection and she strongly recommends the points-system stay in the policy. Ms. Small-Toney stated she feels the governing bodies need to be flexible because some things may happen that prevent companies from meeting certain goals. Ms. Small-Toney stated she feels there should be a great deal of conversation with City and County staff before it reaches the governing boards and the incentives packages need to be thoroughly reviewed and not done in isolation of each other.

Mr. Rogerson stated communities have to have an incentives policy and it is very important for the City and County to communicate expectations clearly. Mr. Rogerson further stated when expectations are clearly made he is able to truly and accurately reflect the wishes of the City and County. Mr. Rogerson stated he agrees the policy needs to be tweaked because deals coming back in for reconsideration are not good for anyone. Mr. Rogerson stated he will work closely with County and City staff to bring back recommendations that meet everyone's expectations.

Amy Cannon, County Manager, stated she agrees with everything that has been discussed and she has worked closely with the county attorney and the Chamber and will continue working closely with them to strengthen the current policy.

The consensus of the Policy Committee was to direct staff to work together with the City and Chamber and bring back recommendations to improve the current economic development policy.

5. DISCUSSION OF INFORMATION RELATED TO THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT (ACA) IN THE DETENTION CENTER

BACKGROUND:

The intent is to share information related to the Affordable Care Act in the Detention Center, as it relates to a holistic approach to improve the Detention Center.

RECOMMENDATION/PROPOSED ACTION:

Consider areas to improve the Detention Center.

Commissioner Keefe stated he began having preliminary discussions about eighteen (18) months ago regarding the increasing number of detainees at the Detention Center and the potential high costs that goes with the care of each detainee and how the County could possibly save money. Commissioner Keefe further stated as he dug deep and realized the savings were only a small part of the overall picture of Jail Health and the ongoing issues with detainees.

Commissioner Keefe stated over 50% of detainees in the jail right now are clinically diagnosed mental health patients and there is an 89% recidivism rate which basically means nine (9) out of ten (10) detainees have been there before. Commissioner Keefe stated he would like to look at prevention rather than detention and would like a program that would allow the detainees to still get the medical services they receive after they leave the detention center. Commissioner Keefe further stated detainees that leave the jail no longer have access to counseling and/or medication and would fairly quickly end up back at the Detention Center.

Commissioner Keefe stated the idea came up to look into possibly enrolling the detainees into the Affordable Care Act (ACA). Commissioner Keefe stated the County is responsible for the medical care of the detainees and the only relief given is the state legislation that gives the County a 30% discount from the hospital for services the hospital provides to detainees. Commissioner Keefe stated if the County is able to get detainees on the ACA the County would save money and more importantly could reduce recidivism by having the detainees work with a case manager upon release.

Commissioner Keefe stated there were a lot of agencies involved and introduced Buck Wilson, Public Health Director. Mr. Wilson stated he has been working with different agencies to see about getting the detainees on an insurance plan so they will have an insurance card inside of the jail and also when they get out of jail.

Commissioner Keefe stated if detainees were to get out of jail with an insurance card they would be able to continue receiving medication and healthcare. Commissioner Keefe stated the Mental Health Alliance has taken a holistic approach to mental health. James Lawson, Deputy County Manager, stated the Alliance has been looking at issues affecting communities in Cumberland County and the challenges in jail health is one of the many areas they are looking into. Mr. Lawson further stated access to care is very important but there are a number of other issues affecting detainees and case management is a piece they are looking at right now such as helping people get providers once they get out of jail and staying connected.

Commissioner Evans stated he feels there are other issues such as employment and housing that would help prevent recidivism. Mr. Wilson stated this is a very comprehensive plan and healthcare for detainees is a very small piece of a large puzzle. Commissioner Evans stated it is one piece of the puzzle that needs to be addressed but thinks it is premature to address the health insurance piece when he thinks the housing and employment piece should come first. Commissioner Evans further stated some medications are extremely expensive and he does not see how detainees will be able to keep up the insurance if they do not have a job or housing. Mr. Wilson stated this idea is from a public health standpoint and there are insurance plans that do not cost anything and agencies such as CC MAP that will help with medication assistance.

Commissioner Faircloth stated he feels this is a terrific idea and would like to see this take place as soon as possible. Chairman Council asked how much this would cost the County. Commissioner Keefe stated so far the case managers and everything discussed are within the current budget.

Commissioner Keefe stated in talking with the jailer, public health and the attorney there are a lot of merits in the idea but there is one road block which is that Blue Cross Blue Shield (BCBS) will not accept third party payers for health insurance. Commissioner Keefe further explained that state and federal agencies can do third party payments but local governments cannot. Commissioner Keefe stated some entities have challenged this and have received positive outcomes. Commissioner Keefe stated he would like to authorize K&L Gates, the law firm that represents the hospital and has expertise in these issues, send a letter to BCBS to determine if we can negotiate this issue with BCBS. Mr. Moorefield stated this should not be a very expensive matter for this firm to do and there were sufficient funds in the general litigation fund to pay for this.

Commissioner Keefe stated if the negotiation is successful it would help the county with some cost savings, help the county with detention center capacity and help jail recidivism while also helping providers that give out their services at 30% less and most importantly, helps the clients get back on their feet. Commissioner Keefe stated taking a

proactive approach on mental health issues and even some physical health issues in our community could put detainees back into society instead of back in the jail.

Commissioner Faircloth stated he does not want to get too far down the road with any kind of commitments from the County other than this first step. Commissioner Faircloth further stated he feels this is a great first step that can lead to better things but he is not willing to commit beyond the first step until we know what is involved.

MOTION: Commissioner Melvin moved to recommend to the full board

consideration of approval to authorize the county attorney to engage in outside legal counsel from the general litigation fund as long as it is within budget to ask Blue Cross Blue Shield to accept third party payments for

this program.

SECOND: Commissioner Evans VOTE: UNANIMOUS (3-0)

6. OTHER ITEMS OF BUSINESS

Commissioner Keefe thanked Commissioner Melvin for being a great committee member and commissioner. Commissioner Melvin thanked everyone on the committee and board and stated he will miss everyone and knows the County is moving in the right direction.

There were no other items of business.

MEETING ADJOURNED AT 11:37 AM

AMY H. CANNON County Manager

JAMES E. LAWSON Deputy County Manager



MELISSA C. CARDINALI Assistant County Manager

MEMO FOR THE AGENDA OF THE APRIL 2, 2015 POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

TO:

POLICY COMMITTEE

FROM:

AMY CANNON, COUNTY MANAGER ANY LOWWO

DATE:

MARCH 30, 2015

SUBJECT:

HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION

Requested by:

Amy Cannon

Presenter(s):

Willie Ratchford, WPR Consulting, LLC

Estimate of Committee Time Needed:

15 Minutes

BACKGROUND

The county entered into an Interlocal Agreement in 2004 for the purpose of providing a joint Human Relations Commission and department for our community. The mission of the Human Relations Commission is to provide equal opportunity by reviewing equal opportunity complaints, developing programs designed to improve human relations, resolving fair housing and landlord/tenant complaints, providing training, and providing strategies to resolve issues that discriminate citizens in any way. Specifically, our Community Development department has provided services to the Commission by assisting with fair housing issues.

With the pending retirement of the Human Relations Director, Ron McElrath, the City thought it would be a good time to reassess the mission, programs and services of the Human Relations Department. The city has sought guidance in this process from Mr. Willie Ratchford, with WPR Consulting, Inc., The city has invited the county to be a part of this review process. As such, Mr. Ratchford will give a presentation to the Policy committee on human relations work in other communities, the benefits of having this function, and seek input from the committee on the continuation of this endeavor.

Recommendation

Receive the presentation and provide feedback regarding the continuation of the Human Relations Function.

CM033015-5



ITEM NO. 4

PHYLLIS P. JONES Assistant County Attorney

ROBERT A. HASTY, JR. Assistant County Attorney

OFFICE OF THE COUNTY ATTORNEY

5th Floor, New Courthouse • P.O. Box 1829 • Suite 551 • Fayetteville, North Carolina 28302-1829 (910) 678-7762

MEMORANDUM FOR THE AGENDA OF THE APRIL 2, 2015 MEETING OF THE POLICY COMMITTEE

TO: POLICY COMMITTEE

FROM: ANIMAL CONTROL DEPARTMENT

THROUGH: LEGAL DEPARTMENT (RAH)

DATE: March 24, 2015

SUBJECT: REVISIONS TO THE CUMBERLAND COUNTY ANIMAL CONTROL

ORDINANCE

Requested by: Animal Control Department

Presenter(s): Dr. John Lauby, Animal Control Director

Estimate of Committee Time Needed: 10-15 minutes

BACKGROUND:

The County Attorney's office has received recommendation from the Animal Control Department for revisions to the animal control ordinance as follows:

Sec. 3-10. Definitions. Add definition for "Domestic Animals"; add definition for "Memorandum of Understanding"; revise definition for "Nuisance/Reckless Owner"

"Domestic Animals" means any animals that depend on humans for food, water and shelter to include but not limited to: Dogs, cats, horses, cows, pigs, sheep, goats & fowl.

"Memorandum of Understanding" (MOU) is an agreement by an owner and the Animal Control Department signed by the owner who agrees to certain limitations and/or conditions contained therein.

Current definition of "Nuisance/Reckless Owner"

"Nuisance /Reckless Owner" is an owner who has received a violation under Chapter 3 and has outstanding fees owed to Cumberland County Animal Control for previous violation(s) or who has not complied with the requirements for ownership of a dangerous or potentially dangerous dog.

Proposed revised definition of "Nuisance/Reckless Owner"

"Nuisance/Reckless Owner" is an owner who has received a violation under Chapter 3 and has outstanding fees owed to Cumberland County Animal Control for previous violation(s) or who has not complied with the requirements for ownership of a Nuisance animal, dangerous or potentially dangerous dog, or anyone who has signed an MOU with the Animal Control Department and has failed to adhere to the MOU.

Sec. 3-15. Nusiance animals; animals posing a threat to the public. Slight revision to subsection (a) to add the word "growls" to the description of what could be considered a nuisance.

- (a) For the purposes of this section, "nuisance" means, but is not limited to, the conduct or behavior resulting from any act of omission or commission by the owner or keeper of any small or large animal, fowl, cat or dog which molests passersby or passing vehicles, damages private or public property; barks, whines, howls, crows, growls or makes other noises in an habitual or continuous fashion which annoys the comfort, repose, health or safety of the people in the community; is unconfined in season; defecates on the property of someone other than the owner; or eats or otherwise destroys the plants, shrubs or similar landscaping on the property of someone other than the owner.
- Sec. 3-19. Control of animals required; at large; strays... Replace the word "livestock" with "domestic animals".
 - (a) It is unlawful for any owner or person to permit or negligently allow any domestic animal or livestock to run at large. Any dog or cat or domestic animal that is not confined as provided in this Chapter, and not under the actual physical leash control or hand restraint of its owner or keeper, shall be deemed to be running at large. Any such animal found running at large shall be either: . . .
- Sec. 3-29. Nuisance/Reckless owner. Replace the word "livestock" with "domestic animals".

A person cited as a Nuisance/Reckless owner shall be ordered to surrender all of his/her dogs/cats/livestock/domestic animals to Animal Control and shall refrain from owning, keeping, or harboring those dogs/cats/livestock/domestic animals, or any dogs/cats/livestock/domestic animals for a period of three (3) years.

- **Sec. 3-35. Permit required.** Revise subsection **(f) Revocation of permits** to delete "for not more than thirty (30) days" and replace "suspend" with "revoke"
 - (f) Revocation of permits. The Director may, upon notice and hearing and for good cause shown, revoke any permit or modify any terms, conditions or provisions thereof. If the director deems it necessary to protect the public health or safety from any imminent threat or danger thereto, he may, without hearing, revoke suspend any permit or any portion thereof for not more than thirty (30) days. Good cause for revocation or

modification of a permit shall include, without limitation, violation of or failure to comply with any provision of this Article or with any term, condition or provision of a permit.

- **Sec. 3-81. Penalties for violations.** Revise subsection (d) to change \$100 to \$200 in order to be consistent with the appropriate fine for a class 3 misdemeanor as stated in the North Carolina General Statutes; add a subsection (e) to set forth the penalty for a dog biting a human causing severe injury.
- (d) In addition to the civil penalties prescribed in this section, any violation of this Chapter, also designated as Chapter 3 of the Cumberland County Code, shall also constitute a Class 3 misdemeanor punishable by a fine or not more than \$100 \$200 and imprisonment of not more than 20 days.
- (e) The penalty for a dog biting a human causing injury which requires professional medical or hospital treatment shall be \$500 for the first offense.

RECOMMENDATION/PROPOSED ACTION:

The Animal Control Department recommends that the Ordinance by revised. The Legal Department has reviewed the proposed revisions for legal sufficiency.

AMY H. CANNON County Manager

JAMES E. LAWSON Deputy County Manager



MELISSA C. CARDINALI Assistant County Manager

W. TRACY JACKSON Assistant County Manager

OFFICE OF THE COUNTY MANAGER

MEMO FOR THE AGENDA OF THE APRIL 2, 2015 MEETING OF THE POLICY COMMITTEE

TO: POLICY COMMITTEE

FROM: JAMES LAWSON, DEPUTY COUNTY MANAGER

DATE: MARCH 27, 2015

SUBJECT: REPORT REGARDING PERSONNEL ORDINANCE AND POLICY

Requested

Present By: JAMES LAWSON, DEPUTY COUNTY MANAGER

Estimate of Committee Time Needed: 10 MINUTES

BACKGROUND

This is an update regarding work that is underway to revise our personnel ordinance and policies.

On August 15, 2011, the Board of Commissioners approved a resolution repealing Chapter 10 (Personnel Ordinance) from the County Code and adopted the provisions of this chapter and all updates as a stand-alone ordinance. Since publishing changes to the Code through Municode is a costly and cumbersome process, adopting a stand-alone Personnel Ordinance provides a more efficient and cost-effective way to revise and publish updates to the Ordinance. This is particularly important based on our need to make revisions to the Personnel Ordinance.

On June 18, 2012, the Board approved revisions to the Personnel Ordinance provisions regarding the classification and salary plan, as part of the implementation of the results of a classification and pay study conducted during that time.

Since that time, additional work has taken place towards preparing additional proposed revisions to the Personnel Ordinance, as well as the Personnel Policy Manual. It is important to distinguish that whereas the Personnel Ordinance is our local law that establishes rules adopted by the Board of Commissioners, Personnel Policies are County Manager rules established through the authority granted by the Personnel Ordinance.

County Human Resources and Legal are working cooperatively in preparing proposed revisions to the ordinance and policy manual pertinent to our current workforce issues and challenges. As part of the process, we have formed an internal Committee of department heads and key staff to review and provide input on the policies. Our intent is to obtain input and consensus on policies that are relevant and practical in effectively addressing the issues routinely encountered across our County departments.

In upcoming Policy Committee meetings, we will bring forward ordinance and policy recommendations from our internal committee for your consideration. We expect this process to take several sessions to complete.

RECOMMENDATION

No action required, for informational purposes only.



ITEM NO. 6 AMY M. HALL Administrative Program Officer I

ENGINEERING & INFRASTRUCTURE DEPARTMENT PUBLIC UTILITIES DIVISION

MEMO FOR THE AGENDA OF THE APRIL 2, 2015 MEETING OF THE POLICY COMMITTEE

TO: POLICY COMMITTEE MEMBERS

FROM: JEFFERY BROWN, PE, E & I DIRECTOR THROUGH: AMY H. CANNON, COUNTY MANAGER

DATE: MARCH 26, 2015

SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF THE REVISED

ORDINANCE REGULATING THE USE OF WATER AND SEWER FACILITIES OPERATED BY THE COUNTY OF

CUMBERLAND

Requested by: AMY HALL, ADMINISTRATIVE PROGRAM OFFICER

Presenter(s): JEFFERY BROWN, PE, E & I DIRECTOR

Estimate of Committee Time Needed: 10 MINUTES

BACKGROUND:

Revisions are needed to the Ordinance Regulating the Use of Water and Sewer Facilities Operated by the County of Cumberland to address the connection of new construction near public water or sewer lines and connection after the mains are available. The current language as well as the proposed addition/revision for each section is listed below for your convenience;

Section 12. Connection Privilege

Current Language

The County may give a privilege for early connection to the water or sewer system to any owner as the water or sewer mains are installed. From time to time, the County may give privileges for connections at reduced amounts in order to encourage additional hookups to increase revenue.

Proposed Addition

Before connection to an existing main all availability fee charges or debt service charges which would have accrued had the connection been made when the main was available to connect must be paid in full.

Section 14. Connection of Newly Constructed Buildings

Current Language

The connection to the County's water or sewer system of buildings constructed after the adoption of this ordinance on parcels of land that are subject to the County's Subdivision Ordinance shall be governed by the requirements of the County's Subdivision Ordinance.

Revised Language

Any new construction or improvements requiring a building or zoning permit will be required to connect to any County owned water main or gravity sewer main located within 300 feet of the structure.

RECOMMENDATION/PROPOSED ACTION:

The Engineering and Infrastructure Director and County Management recommend that the Policy Committee approve the revised Ordinance Regulating the Use of Water and Sewer Facilities Operated by the County of Cumberland and place it on the agenda of the April 20, 2015 Board of Commissioners meeting for adoption.

KENNETH S. EDGE Chairman

W. MARSHALL FAIRCLOTH
Vice Chairman

GLENN B. ADAMS
JEANNETTE M. COUNCIL
CHARLES E. EVANS
JIMMY KEEFE
LARRY L. LANCASTER



TEM NO. 7 CANDICE WHITE Clerk to the Board

KELLIE BEAM Deputy Clerk

MEMO FOR THE AGENDA OF THE APRIL 2, 2015 POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

TO:

POLICY COMMITTEE

FROM:

KELLIE BEAM, DEPUTY CLERK TO THE BOARD 🔑

DATE:

MARCH 30, 2015

SUBJECT:

DISCUSSION REGARDING THE REQUIREMENT FOR EMPLOYEES

OF ANY AGENCY THAT DELIVERS SERVICES ON BEHALF OF THE COUNTY, TO WEAR NAME TAGS FOR IDENTIFICATION PURPOSES

Requested by: Presenter(s):

Commissioner Evans Commissioner Evans

Estimate of Committee Time Needed:

15 Minutes

BACKGROUND

Commissioner Evans will provide discussion regarding whether any agency that delivers services on behalf of Cumberland County should require their employees to wear name tags for identification purposes.

RECOMMENDATION

Receive the information and provide feedback regarding the subject.